# **Kings River Conservation District | Fresno, CA**

**Financial Statements** 

For the Year Ended June 30, 2023



## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	PAG
Independent Auditor's Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	4
Basic Financial Statements:	
Government-Wide Financial Statements:	
Statement of Net Position	12
Statement of Activities	14
Fund Financial Statements:	
General Fund:	
Balance Sheet	16
Reconciliation of the General Fund Balance Sheet to the Statement of Net Position	17
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance	18
Reconciliation of the General Fund Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance to the Statement of Activities	19
Proprietary Fund:	
Statement of Net Position	20
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund Net Position	21
Statement of Cash Flows	22
Notes to the Basic Financial Statements	24
Required Supplementary Information:	
Budgetary Comparison Schedule – General Fund	47
Notes to the Budgetary Comparison Schedule – General Fund	48
Schedule of Changes in the Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios	49
Schedule of Other Postemployment Benefits Contributions	50



The Place to Be

#### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Board of Directors Kings River Conservation District Fresno, California

#### **Opinions**

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, and each major fund of Kings River Conservation District (the District) as of and for the year ended June 30, 2023, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities, the business-type activities, each major fund of the District, as of June 30, 2023, and the respective changes in financial position and, where applicable, cash flows thereof for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Basis for Opinions**

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of District, and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

#### **Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements**

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the District's ability to continue as a going concern for twelve months beyond the financial statement date, including any currently known information that may raise substantial doubt shortly thereafter.

570 N. Magnolia Avenue, Suite 100 Clovis, CA 93611

> tel 559.299.9540 fax 559.299.2344

1

#### Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinions. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the District's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the District's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

#### **Required Supplementary Information**

Price Page & Company

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis, budgetary comparison information, the schedule of changes in net OPEB liability and related ratios, and the schedule of other postemployment benefits contributions be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Clovis, California

**MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS** 

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Our discussion and analysis of the Kings River Conservation District's financial performance provides an overview of the District's financial activities for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023. This information is presented in conjunction with the audited financial statements that follow this section.

#### **Financial Highlights**

- The District's total assets from Governmental Activities increased by \$1,590,672, the net result of a decrease in cash, increase in power benefit receivable and other receivables, and decrease in deferred outflow of resources. The deferred outflow of resources is due to the District's Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) valuation for the fiscal year 2023 reporting period. A deferred outflow of resources is a deferral of the recognition of expenditures to the future period in which they occur.
- Total assets from Business-type Activities increased by \$1,522,453 due primarily to the increase in assets restricted for Pine Flat Operations & Maintenance (O&M) reimbursements.
- Liabilities from Governmental Activities decreased by \$1,294,582 due to the net result of an increase in water rights payable, which is recorded as \$1,200,325, decrease in District's Net Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) obligation and a decrease in accounts payable. Liabilities from Business-type Activities increased by \$1,036,956 due to decrease of \$1,250,867 in the payable to Department of Water Resources (DWR), increase in unearned revenue, and increase in accounts payable.
- The District recorded an increase in total net position from Governmental Activities of \$752,406. This increase is due to the net result of an increase in deferred inflow of resources, decrease in deferred outflow of resources, an increase in water rights payable and an increase in power benefits receivable. Net Position from Business-type Activities increased by \$485,497 due to the net impact of a decrease in long-term liabilities and an increase in the Operation and Maintenance account. The District recorded an increase in unrestricted net position. The increase is primarily due to a decrease in the liability due to DWR and an increase in total current assets.
- District revenues from Governmental Activities included \$1,529,313 in property tax allocation. Business-type Activity revenue included \$11.98 million in electric generation revenue from the Jeff L. Taylor Pine Flat Power Plant.
- Operational costs of the Jeff L. Taylor Pine Flat (hydroelectric) Power Plant accounted for 53% of current year
  expenses. Governmental Activities, including General and Administrative expenses, accounted for 39% of total
  expenses in the current year, and River Maintenance expenses accounted for 8%.
- Total Program Revenues from Business-type Activities increased by \$4,180,742 due to the increase in the Pine Flat Power Benefit revenue and decrease in annual O&M revenue. Power Benefit revenue was \$3,528,488 in fiscal year 2023, about 126% of an expected average year. Precipitation in fiscal year 2023 was about 174.1% of normal. Precipitation in the prior year was about 61.2% of normal, which allowed water to be carried over behind the Pine Flat Dam and used for irrigation and power generation in the current year.

#### **Overview of the Financial Statements**

The financial statements presented herein include all of the activities of the District and its component units using the integrated approach as prescribed by GASB Statement No. 34.

The District's basic financial statements comprise three components: (1) government-wide financial statements, (2) fund financial statements, and (3) notes to the financial statements. This report also contains other supplementary information in addition to the basic financial statements themselves.

**Government-wide financial statements.** The government-wide financial statements present the financial picture of the District from the economic resources measurement focus using the accrual basis of accounting. The *statement of net position* presents information on all of the District's assets and liabilities, with the difference between the two reported as net position. Over time, increases or decreases in net position may serve as a useful indicator of whether the financial position of the District is improving or deteriorating.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

The statement of activities presents information showing how the District's net position changed during the most recent fiscal year. All changes in net position are reported as soon as the underlying event giving rise to the change occurs, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Thus, revenues and expenses are reported in this statement for some items that will only result in cash flows in future fiscal periods (e.g., earned but unused vacation leave).

The government-wide financial statements distinguish functions of the District that are principally supported by taxes and intergovernmental revenues (*governmental activities*) from other functions that are intended to recover all or a significant portion of their costs through user fees and charges (*business-type activities*). The governmental activities of the District include general government and flood protection. The business-type activities include power generation operations and construction.

**Fund financial statements.** A fund is a grouping of related accounts that are used to maintain control over resources that have been segregated for specific activities or objectives. The District, like other special districts, uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements. All the funds of the District can be divided into two categories: governmental funds and proprietary funds.

Governmental funds. The District's basic services are reported in governmental funds, which focus on how money flows into and out of those funds and the balances left at year-end that are available for spending. These funds are reported using an accounting method called modified accrual accounting, which measures cash and other financial assets that can readily be converted to cash. The governmental fund statements provide a detailed short-term view of the District's general government operations and the basic services it provides. Governmental fund information helps determine whether there are more or fewer financial resources that can be spent in the near future to finance the District's projects. Both the governmental fund balance sheet and the governmental fund statement of revenues, expenditures and changes in fund balances provide a reconciliation to facilitate this comparison between governmental funds and governmental activities.

*Proprietary funds*. The District maintains one enterprise fund. Proprietary funds are reported using the accrual basis of accounting. Enterprise funds are used to report the same functions presented as business-type activities in the government-wide financial statements but provide more detail and additional information. The District uses an enterprise fund to account for its hydro-generation operations plant.

**Notes to the basic financial statements.** The notes provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the data provided in the government-wide and fund financial statements. The notes to the financial statements can be found on pages 24 through 45 of this report.

#### **Government-Wide Financial Analysis**

Net position may serve over time as a useful indicator of a government's financial position. In the case of the District, total assets and deferred outflows of resources exceeded liabilities and deferred inflows of resources by \$27.16 million at the close of the most recent fiscal year. The total net position for the District as a whole increased by \$1,237,903 from the prior year-end, which is reported as the change in net position in the statement of activities.

#### KINGS RIVER CONSERVATION DISTRICT'S NET POSITION

	Governme	ntal Activities	Business-Type Activities	Total			
	6/30/2023	6/30/2022	6/30/2023 6/30/2022	6/30/2023 6/30/2022			
Assets							
Current assets	\$ 28,036,886	\$ 26,117,690	\$ 204,404 \$ 229,726	\$ 28,241,290 \$ 26,347,416			
Restricted assets	207,874	200,176	4,846,442 2,319,160	5,054,316 2,519,336			
Capital assets	4,679,368	5,015,590	15,425,981 16,405,488	20,105,349 21,421,078			
Total assets	32,924,128	31,333,456	20,476,827 18,954,374	53,400,955 50,287,830			
Deferred Outflows of Resources							
Deferred OPEB	2,134,976	2,562,522	<u> </u>	2,134,976 2,562,522			
Liabilities							
Long-term liabilities	8,950,021	10,946,467	7,373,247 8,624,114	16,323,268 19,570,581			
Current and other liabilities	1,860,256	1,158,392	5,174,033 2,886,210	7,034,289 4,044,602			
Total liabilities	10,810,277	12,104,859	12,547,280 11,510,324	23,357,557 23,615,183			
Deferred Inflows of Resources							
Deferred OPEB	5,019,470	3,314,168	<u> </u>	5,019,470 3,314,168			
Net Position							
Net investment in capital assets	4,334,473	4,452,140	15,425,981 16,405,488	19,760,454 20,857,628			
Restricted	207,874	200,176		207,874 200,176			
Unrestricted	14,687,010	13,824,635	(7,496,434) (8,961,438)	7,190,576 4,863,197			
Total net position	\$ 19,229,357	\$ 18,476,951	\$ 7,929,547 \$ 7,444,050	<u>\$ 27,158,904</u> <u>\$ 25,921,001</u>			

Much of the District's net position (\$19,760,454 or 72.75%), reflects the amount by which the book value of capital assets (e.g., land, buildings, infrastructure, machinery and equipment) exceeds the related outstanding debt used to acquire those assets. The District uses these capital assets to provide services to citizens and consumers. Consequently, these assets are not available for future spending. Although the District's investment in its capital assets is reported net of related debt, it should be noted that the resources needed to repay this debt must be provided from other sources, since the capital assets themselves cannot be used to liquidate these liabilities.

A portion of the District's net position, \$207,874 (approximately 1.0%), represents resources that are subject to external restrictions on how they may be used.

The remainder of the District's net position, \$7,190,576, is available to be used to meet the District's ongoing obligations to citizens, customers and creditors.

#### KINGS RIVER CONSERVATION DISTRICT'S CHANGES IN NET POSITION

	Governme	ntal Activities	Business-T	ype Activities	To	tal
	6/30/2023	6/30/2022	6/30/2023	6/30/2022	6/30/2023	6/30/2022
Revenues						
Program:						
Charges for services	\$ 3,449,370	\$ 3,432,487	\$ 11,988,200	\$ 7,807,458	\$ 15,437,570	\$ 11,239,945
Operating grants	1,612,544	986,025	-	-	1,612,544	986,025
General:	, ,	•				,
Property taxes	1,529,313	1,417,415	-	-	1,529,313	1,417,415
Investment earnings	660,914	272,139	104,723	1,727	765,637	273,866
Miscellaneous	349,764	336,770	_	5,228	349,764	341,998
Gain (loss) on disposal of capital assets	6,050	-	-	7,267	6,050	7,267
Total revenues	7,607,955	6,444,836	12,092,923	7,821,680	19,700,878	14,266,516
Expenses						
General and administrative	7,162,673	6,509,784	-	-	7,162,673	6,509,784
River maintenance	1,457,120	619,216	-	-	1,457,120	619,216
McMullin on-farm flood capture and						
recharge project	-	3,124	-	-	-	3,124
Pine flat power project			9,843,182	6,884,851	9,843,182	6,884,851
Total expenses	8,619,793	7,132,124	9,843,182	6,884,851	18,462,975	14,016,975
Excess (Deficiency) before Special Item						
and Transfers	(1,011,838)	(687,288)	2,249,741	936,829	1,237,903	249,541
Transfers	1,764,244	291,314	(1,764,244)	(291,314)	<del>-</del>	<u> </u>
Change in net position	752,406	(395,974)	485,497	645,515	1,237,903	249,541
Net position - beginning	18,476,951	18,872,925	7,444,050	6,798,535	25,921,001	25,671,460
Net position - ending	\$ 19,229,357	\$ 18,476,951	\$ 7,929,547	\$ 7,444,050	\$ 27,158,904	\$ 25,921,001

#### **Financial Analysis of the Government's Funds**

The District uses fund accounting to ensure and demonstrate compliance with finance-related legal requirements.

**Governmental funds.** Total assets of the governmental fund increased from \$26.31 million at the end of the prior year to \$28.24 million at the end of the current fiscal year, an increase of \$1,926,894.

Total liabilities of the governmental fund increased from \$1,158,392 in the prior year to \$1,860,256 at the end of the current fiscal year. It was mainly due to the increase in water rights payable.

At the end of the current fiscal year, the District's governmental fund reported an ending fund balance of \$26.38 million, which is an increase of \$1,225,030 from the prior year. Total fund balance of the General Fund consists of the following:

- Nonspendable fund balance of \$72,808 which represents prepaid expenses and long-term receivable.
- Restricted fund balance of \$207,874. This amount represents fisheries management program reserves.
- Committed fund balance of \$5,000,000. This amount is allocated to the revenue stabilization fund.
- Assigned fund balance of \$8,575,000. This represents amounts allocated to the capital improvements reserve, OPEB obligations, compensated absences and DWR power purchase agreement risk.
- Unassigned fund balance of \$12.53 million.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Total governmental fund revenues increased from \$6.41 million in the prior year to \$7.61 million in the current fiscal year, an increase of \$1,198,040. Grants revenue increased by \$626,519 from the prior year as Prop 68 Restoration and Enhancement Grant work has begun and the extension was filed to continue the grant work until March 1, 2026. The District also participated in Pool 1 sediment removal grant and the work was complete in this fiscal year. Governmental fund expenditure increased from \$6.4 million in the prior year to \$8.1 million in the current year, an increase of \$1,763,139. The increase is mainly due to flood operations.

**Enterprise funds.** Total assets of the Pine Flat Fund at the end of the fiscal year were \$20.73 million compared to \$19.17 million in the prior year, an increase of \$1,552,833. An increase in total assets resulted from the net impact of an increase in prepaid expenses and an increase in restricted assets such as Operations and Maintenance reimbursements.

Total liabilities of the Pine Flat Fund increased by \$1,067,336 from \$11.73 million to \$12.80 million, due to a net impact of an increase in accounts payable, in unearned revenue and decrease in funds due to the California Department of Water Resources.

Pine Flat Fund electric generation revenues increased by \$4,180,742 to \$11.99 million in the current fiscal year, compared to \$7.81 million last year. This increase in revenues, for the most part, was from the increased generation and sale of electricity.

Pine Flat Fund expenses increased by \$2,958,331 to \$9.84 million in the current fiscal year compared to \$6.88 million last year. The increase was largely due to an increase in water rights expenses and a decrease in regulatory agency fees.

#### **Government Funds Budgetary Highlights**

General fund budget variances. There were no changes made to the original budget.

Actual budget results were approved by the District's Board of Directors in July of 2023.

- Actual revenues were less than the final budget by \$2,063,964 (21.34%). The deficit was mainly due to charges of services and grants revenue that were projected higher than the actual amount received.
- Total expenditures were less than the final budget by \$2,046,422 (20.08%). Accounting services, other services and weather modification were less than the budgeted amount.

#### **Capital Assets**

The District's investment in capital assets for its governmental and business-type activities as of June 30, 2023, amount to \$20,105,349 (net of accumulated depreciation). The investment in capital assets includes land, buildings, improvements, machinery and equipment, and flood control projects.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

#### **Capital Assets at Year-End**

(Net of Depreciation, in Thousands)

		Govern	nmenta	I		Busine	ss-Typ	e				
		06/30	)/2023			Acti	vities			To	tals	
	06/	30/2023	06/	30/2022	06,	/30/2023	06	/30/2022	06/	<u>/30/2023</u>	06/	/30/2022
Land and land rights	\$	1,461	\$	1,461	\$	8	\$	8	\$	1,469	\$	1,469
Kings River Channel Project costs (Non-depreciable)		2,231		2,231		-		-		2,231		2,231
Buildings and structures		32		32		7,340		7,693		7,372		7,725
Penstocks and intake equipment		-		-		5,995		6,455		5,995		6,455
Turbines and generators		-		-		1,213		1,344		1,213		1,344
Equipment		712		757		773		801		1,485		1,558
Roads and landscaping		-		-		97		104		97		104
Right-to-use leased equipment		243		535		-		-		243		535
Total	\$	4,679	\$	5,016	\$	15,426	\$	16,405	\$	20,105	\$	21,421

Additional information on the District's capital assets can be found in Note 4.

#### **Long-Term Liabilities**

The long-term liabilities include lease liability, compensated absences and liabilities for net other post-employment benefits (OPEB). At June 30, 2023, the District had total long-term liabilities of \$15,744,196 of which will be due beyond one year.

#### **Requests for Information**

This financial report is designed to provide citizens, taxpayers, customers, investors, and creditors with a general overview of the District's finances and to demonstrate the District's accountability for the money it receives. If you have any questions about this report or need any additional information, contact the Chief Financial Officer at 4886 E. Jensen Avenue, Fresno, California 93725, or phone (559) 237-5567.

**BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS** 

**GOVERNMENT-WIDE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS** 

Statement of Net Position

With Summarized Financial Information as of June 30, 2022

						Tot	al	
	G	overnmental		iness-Type				
4005770		Activities	A	ctivities		2023		2022
ASSETS								
Current assets:	¢	24 002 042	¢	40	Ļ	24 002 004	۲.	22.045.000
Cash and investments	\$	21,083,043	\$	48	\$	21,083,091	\$	22,815,089
Receivables:								
Accrued interest		196,340		-		196,340		71,381
Due from California Department of Water Resources		3,095,969		-		3,095,969		870,572
Property taxes receivable		238,465		-		238,465		222,189
Other		3,096,072		-		3,096,072		1,838,402
Internal balances		254,189		(254,189)		-		-
Inventories		-		313,588		313,588		325,492
Prepaid expenses		72,808		144,957		217,765		204,291
Total current assets		28,036,886		204,404		28,241,290		26,347,416
Restricted assets:								
Fisheries Management Program		207,874		_		207,874		200,176
Operations and maintenance account		-		4,846,442		4,846,442		2,319,160
Total restricted assets		207,874		4,846,442		5,054,316		2,519,336
Capital assets:								
Land and land rights		1,461,029		7,535		1,468,564		1,468,564
Kings River Channel Project costs (Non-depreciable)		2,230,667		-		2,230,667		2,230,667
Buildings and structures		352,145		27,441,967		27,794,112		27,620,385
Penstocks and intake equipment		· -		19,522,693		19,522,693		19,522,693
Turbines and generators		-		19,659,909		19,659,909		19,659,909
Equipment		1,875,308		10,274,879		12,150,187		12,087,134
Roads and landscaping		-		370,772		370,772		370,772
Kings River channel project costs		821,817		-		821,817		821,817
Right-to-use leased equipment		874,834		-		874,834		874,834
Accumulated depreciation	_	(2,936,432)		(61,851,774 <u>)</u>		(64,788,206)		(63,235,697)
Total capital assets, net		4,679,368		15,425,981	_	20,105,349		21,421,078
Total assets		32,924,128		20,476,827		53,400,955		50,287,830
DEFERRED OUTFLOWS OF RESOURCES								
Deferred OPEB		2,134,976				2,134,976	_	2,562,522
Total deferred outflows of resources		2,134,976		<u>-</u>		2,134,976		2,562,522

Statement of Net Position With Summarized Financial Information as of June 30, 2022 (Continued)

			Tot	al
	Governmental Activities	Business-Type Activities	2023	2022
LIABILITIES				
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	489,560	1,186,504	1,676,064	1,438,467
Water rights payable	1,200,325	-	1,200,325	228,546
Accrued expenses	170,371	-	170,371	158,704
Unearned revenue		3,987,529	3,987,529	2,218,885
Total current liabilities	1,860,256	5,174,033	7,034,289	4,044,602
Long-term liabilities:				
Payable due within one year:				
Compensated absences	259,012	-	259,012	316,030
Lease liability	320,060	-	320,060	316,482
Payable after one year:				
Compensated absences	430,083	-	430,083	312,506
Due to California Department of Water Resources	-	7,373,247	7,373,247	8,624,114
Lease liability	24,835	-	24,835	246,968
Net OPEB liability	7,916,031		7,916,031	9,754,481
Total long-term liabilities	8,950,021	7,373,247	16,323,268	19,570,581
Total liabilities	10,810,277	12,547,280	23,357,557	23,615,183
DEFERRED INFLOWS OF RESOURCES				
Deferred OPEB	5,019,470		5,019,470	3,314,168
Total deferred inflows of resources	5,019,470	<u>-</u>	5,019,470	3,314,168
NET POSITION				
Net investment in capital assets	4,334,473	15,425,981	19,760,454	20,857,628
Restricted for:	, ,	, ,	, ,	, ,
Other purposes	207,874	-	207,874	200,176
Unrestricted	14,687,010	(7,496,434)	7,190,576	4,863,197
Total net position	\$ 19,229,357	\$ 7,929,547	\$ 27,158,904	\$ 25,921,001

Statement of Activities

With Summarized Financial Information for the year ended June 30, 2022

		Program	Revenues		Net (Exp	pense) Revenue an	d Changes in No	et Posit	ion
								Total	
	Expenses	Charges for Services	Operating Grants and Contributions		rnmental civities	Business-Type Activities	2023		2022
Functions/Programs Governmental activities: General and administrative \$ River maintenance McMullin on-farm flood capture and recharge project	·	\$ 3,449,370 - - - 3,449,370		\$ (2 (1	2,100,759) 1,457,120) - 3,557,879)		\$ (2,100,75 (1,457,12	.0) 	(2,094,417) (619,216) 21 (2,713,612)
Total governmental activities	8,019,793	3,449,370	1,012,344	(3	3,337,879)		(3,337,67	9)	(2,/13,012)
Business-type activities:  Pine Flat Power Project  Total business-type activities	9,843,182 9,843,182	11,988,200 11,988,200	<u>-</u> <u>-</u>		<u>-</u>	2,145,018 2,145,018	2,145,03 2,145,03		922,607 922,607
Total District \$	18,462,975	\$ 15,437,570	\$ 1,612,544	(3	3,557,87 <u>9</u> )	2,145,018	(1,412,86	51)	(1,791,005)
		General revenues General revenues Taxes:							
		Property taxe	es	1	1,529,313	-	1,529,31	.3	1,417,415
		Unrestricted in	vestment earnings		660,914	104,723	765,63		273,866
		Miscellaneous			349,764	-	349,76		341,998
		Transfers	al of capital assets	1	6,050 1,764,244	(1,764,244)	6,05	- -	7,267 <u>-</u>
		Total general re	venues and transfers		4,310,285	(1,659,521)	2,650,76	54	2,040,546
		Changes in net po	sition		752,406	485,497	1,237,90	)3	249,541
		Net position - beg	inning	18	8,476,951	7,444,050	25,921,00	)1	25,671,460
		Net position - end	ing	\$ 19	9,229,357	\$ 7,929,547	\$ 27,158,90	94 \$	25,921,001

The notes to the basic financial statements are an integral part of this statement.

**FUND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS** 

General Fund Balance Sheet

With Comparative Financial Information as of June 30, 2022

		2023	 2022
ASSETS			
Cash and investments	\$	21,083,043	\$ 22,815,040
Receivables:			
Accrued interest		196,340	71,381
Due from Enterprise Funds		254,189	223,809
Due from California Department of Water Resources		3,095,969	870,572
Property taxes receivable		238,465	222,189
Other		3,096,072	1,838,402
Prepaid expenses		72,808	76,297
Restricted assets:			
Fisheries Management Program		207,874	 200,176
Total assets	<u>\$</u>	28,244,760	\$ 26,317,866
LIABILITIES			
Accounts payable	\$	489,560	\$ 771,142
Water rights payable		1,200,325	228,546
Accrued expenses		170,371	 158,704
Total liabilities		1,860,256	 1,158,392
FUND BALANCE			
Nonspendable		72,808	76,297
Restricted		207,874	200,176
Committed		5,000,000	5,000,000
Assigned		8,575,000	8,586,626
Unassigned		12,528,822	 11,296,375
Total fund balance		26,384,504	 25,159,474
Total liabilities and fund balance	\$	28,244,760	\$ 26,317,866

General Fund

Reconciliation of the General Fund Balance Sheet to the Statement of Net Position

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are different because:	
Total fund balance for governmental funds	\$ 26,384,504
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not financial resources and, therefore, are not reported in the funds.	4,679,368
OPEB related deferrals are reported as deferred outflows and inflows of	
resources on the statement of net position.	2.424.076
Deferred outflow amounts related to OPEB	2,134,976
Deferred inflow amounts related to OPEB	(5,019,470)
Long-term liabilities are not due and payable in the current period and,	
therefore, are not reported in the funds. Long-term liabilities at year-end	
consists of:	
Compensated absences	(689,095)
Leased equipment	(344,895)
Net OPEB liability	 (7,916,031)
Net position of governmental activities	\$ 19,229,357

General Fund

Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance

With Comparative Financial Information for the Year Ended June 30, 2022

	 2023	2022
REVENUES		
Property taxes	\$ 1,529,313	\$ 1,417,415
Investment earnings	660,914	272,139
Grants revenue	1,612,544	986,025
Charges for services	1,285,643	1,500,896
General and administrative charges to Enterprise Funds	2,163,727	1,931,591
Other	 355,814	 301,849
Total revenues	 7,607,955	 6,409,915
EXPENDITURES		
Current:		
General and administrative	6,474,316	5,574,878
River maintenance	1,386,985	534,614
McMullin on-farm flood capture and recharge project	-	3,124
Capital outlay	62,065	6,173
Debt Service:		
Principal	212,698	263,807
Interest expense	 11,105	 1,434
Total expenditures	 8,147,169	 6,384,030
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over (under) expenditures	 (539,214)	 25,885
OTHER FINANCING SOURCES (USES)		
Transfers in from Enterprise Funds	1,764,244	291,314
Insurance proceeds	 	 34,921
Total other financing sources (uses)	 1,764,244	 326,235
Net changes in fund balance	1,225,030	352,120
Fund balance - beginning	 25,159,474	 24,807,354
Fund balance - ending	\$ 26,384,504	\$ 25,159,474

Total changes in net position of governmental activities

General Fund

Reconciliation of the General Fund Statement of Revenues, Expenditures and Changes in Fund Balance to the Statement of Activities

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:	
Net changes in fund balance - total governmental funds	\$ 1,225,030
Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures. However, in the statement of activities the cost of those assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives and reported as depreciation expense. This is the amount by which depreciation and amortization of \$398,287 and no dispositions exceeded capital outlays of \$62,065 in the current period.  Some expenses reported in the statement of activities do not require the use of current financial resources and, therefore, are not reported as expenditures in governmental funds.	(336,222)
OPEB obligation	(294,398)
Compensated absences	(60,559)
Equipment lease	 218,555

752,406

**Proprietary Fund** 

Statement of Net Position

With Summarized Financial Information as of June 30, 2022

	 2023	2022	
ASSETS			
Current assets:			
Cash and short-term investments	\$ 48	\$	49
Inventories	313,588	325,4	192
Prepaid expenses	 144,957	127,9	<del>)</del> 94
Total current assets	 458,593	453,5	535
Noncurrent assets:			
Restricted assets:			
Operations and maintenance account	 4,846,442	2,319,1	160
Total restricted assets	 4,846,442	2,319,1	L60
Capital assets:			
Land and land rights	7,535	7,5	535
Buildings and structures	27,441,967	27,268,2	240
Penstocks and intake equipment	19,522,693	19,522,6	593
Turbines and generators	19,659,909	19,659,9	909
Equipment	10,274,879	10,239,9	€11
Roads	370,772	370,7	772
Accumulated depreciation	(61,851,774)	(60,663,5	573
Total capital assets, net	15,425,981	16,405,4	188
Noncurrent assets	 20,272,423	18,724,6	548
Total assets	 20,731,016	19,178,1	183
LIABILITIES			
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	1,186,504	667,3	325
Unearned revenue	3,987,529	2,218,8	385
Due to General Fund	 254,189	223,8	309
Total current liabilities	 5,428,222	3,110,0	)19
Noncurrent liabilities:			
Due to California Department of Water Resources	 7,373,247	8,624,1	114
Total noncurrent liabilities	 7,373,247	8,624,1	L14
Total liabilities	 12,801,469	11,734,1	133
NET POSITION			
Net investment in capital assets	15,425,981	16,405,4	188
Unrestricted	 (7,496,434)	(8,961,4	
Total net position	\$ 7,929,547	\$ 7,444,0	)50

**Proprietary Funds** 

Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Fund Net Position

With Summarized Financial Information for the Year Ended June 30, 2022

	 2023	2022			
Operating revenue:					
Electric generation	\$ 11,988,200	\$	7,807,458		
Operating expenses:					
Operations and maintenance	5,876,163		5,077,778		
Regulatory agency fees	1,014,574		335,667		
Water rights expense	1,764,244		291,314		
Depreciation	 1,188,201		1,180,092		
Total operating expenses	 9,843,182		6,884,851		
Operating income (loss)	 2,145,018		922,607		
Nonoperating revenues (expenses): Investment earnings Other revenues Gain (loss) on disposal of capital assets	104,723 - -		1,727 5,228 7,267		
Total nonoperating revenue (expenses)	 104,723		14,222		
Net income (loss) before transfers	2,249,741		936,829		
Transfers to general fund	 (1,764,244)		(291,314)		
Changes in net position	485,497		645,515		
Net position - beginning	 7,444,050		6,798,535		
Net position - ending	\$ 7,929,547	\$	7,444,050		

**Proprietary Fund** 

Statement of Cash Flows

With Summarized Financial Information for the Year Ended June 30, 2022

	 2023	 2022
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES		
Cash received from customers	\$ 12,505,977	\$ 4,814,567
Cash paid for goods and services	 (8,140,861)	 (6,028,123)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	 4,365,116	 (1,213,556)
CASH FLOWS FROM NONCAPITAL FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Non-operating revenue	-	5,228
Transfers from (to) other funds	 (1,733,864)	 (317,501)
Net cash provided by (used in) noncapital		
financing activities	 (1,733,864)	 (312,273)
CASH FLOWS FROM CAPITAL AND RELATED		
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Proceeds from sale of assets	-	37,191
Acquisition and construction of capital assets	 (208,694)	 (363,907)
Net cash provided by (used in) capital and		
related financing activities	 (208,694)	 (326,716)
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Interest and dividends	 104,723	 1,727
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	 104,723	 1,727
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	2,527,281	(1,850,818)
Cash and cash equivalents - beginning of year	 2,319,209	 4,170,027
Cash and cash equivalents - end of year	\$ 4,846,490	\$ 2,319,209
Reconciliation of operating income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) operating activities:		
Operating income (loss)	\$ 2,145,018	\$ 922,607
Adjustments to reconcile operating income (loss) to net cash provided by (used in) (used in) operating activities:		
Depreciation and amortization	1,188,201	1,180,092
Changes in assets and liabilities:	1,100,201	1,100,032
Increase (decrease) in due to Department of		
Water Resources	(1,250,867)	(1,269,349)
Decrease (increase) decrease in inventories	11,904	(10,678)
Decrease (increase) in prepaid expenses	(16,963)	(19,389)
Increase (decrease) in accounts payable	519,179	(293,297)
Increase (decrease) in unearned revenue	 1,768,644	 (1,723,542)
Total adjustments	 2,220,098	 (2,136,163)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$ 4,365,116	\$ (1,213,556)
Schedule of Non-Cash Capital and Related Financing Activities		
Disposal of capital assets	\$ <u>-</u>	\$ (29,924)

NOTES TO THE BASIC FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### NOTE 1 – ORGANIZATION AND ACCOUNTING POLICIES

#### **Organization**

The Kings River Conservation District (the District), a political subdivision of the State of California and generally referred to as a "special district", was created in 1951 following the adoption of the Kings River Conservation District Act (the Act) by the California Legislature. The District's boundaries cover approximately 1.2 million acres which includes the service area of the Kings River throughout Fresno, Kings and Tulare counties. The District's primary purpose under the Act is to provide various services, including the acquisition, construction, maintenance and operation of works and property for the purpose of storage, conservation and distribution of water; the development, distribution and sale of electric power; and the drainage, reclamation and protection of land within the District's service area. The District operates under the Kings River Conservation District Act and is governed by an elected seven-member Board of Directors (Board).

The District owns and operates the Jeff L. Taylor Pine Flat Power Plant located on the Kings River at Pine Flat Dam in Fresno County. This hydro-electric power plant has a rated capacity of 165 megawatts. The operations of the power plant are accounted for in an Enterprise Fund.

Electricity generated at the Pine Flat Power Plant is produced under contract with the State Water Project (SWP) contractors through the State of California, Department of Water Resources. Accounts receivables are unsecured. The District's business is subject to uncontrollable factors such as weather, including drought.

This report includes all the funds for which the District's Board has oversight responsibility. This oversight responsibility includes, but is not limited to, selection of governing authority, designation of management, ability to significantly influence operations, and accountability for fiscal matters.

In evaluating the District as a reporting entity, management has addressed all potential component units (traditionally separate reporting entities) for which the District may be financially accountable and, as such, should be included within the District's financial statements. The District (the primary government) is financially accountable if it appoints a voting majority of the Organization's governing board and (1) it is able to impose its will on the Organization, or (2) there is a potential for the Organization to provide specific financial burden on the District. Additionally, the primary government is required to consider other organizations for which the nature and significance of their relationship with the primary government are such that exclusion would cause the reporting entity's financial statements to be misleading or incomplete.

Based on these criteria, the District has one component unit. The Kings River Conservation District Public Financing Corporation (Corporation) was formed in August 2004, at the direction of the District, pursuant to the Nonprofit Public Benefit Corporation Law of the State of California (Title 1, Division 2, Part 2 of the California Corporation Code). The Corporation was formed primarily for the purpose of providing assistance to the District in the financing, refinancing, acquiring, constructing and rehabilitating of facilities, land and equipment, and in the sale or leasing of facilities, land and equipment for the use, benefit and enjoyment of the public served by the District and any other purpose incidental thereto. The Board of Directors of the District serves as the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

## NOTE 1 – ORGANIZATION AND ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### **Basis of Presentation**

Management's Discussion and Analysis – GASB Statement No. 34 requires that financial statements be accompanied by a narrative introduction and analytical overview of the District's financial activities in the form of "management's discussion and analysis" (MD&A). This analysis is similar to the analysis provided in the annual reports of private sector organizations.

Government-Wide Statements: The statement of net position and the statement of activities display information about the District. These statements include the financial activities of the overall government. Eliminations have been made to minimize the double-counting of internal activities. These statements distinguish between the *governmental* and business-type activities of the District. Governmental activities generally are financed through taxes, intergovernmental revenues, and other nonexchange transactions. Business-type activities are financed in whole or in part by fees charged to external parties.

The statement of activities presents a comparison between direct expenses and program revenues for the different business-type activities of the District and for each function of the District's governmental activities. Direct expenses are those that are specifically associated with a program or function and, therefore, are clearly identifiable to a particular function. Indirect expense allocations that have been made in the funds have been reversed for the statement of activities. Program revenues include (a) fees, fines, and charges paid by the recipients of goods or services offered by the programs, and (b) grants and contributions that are restricted to meeting the operational or capital requirements of a particular program. Revenues that are not classified as program revenues, including all taxes, are presented as general revenues.

Fund Financial Statements: The fund financial statements provide information about the District's funds. Separate statements for each fund category—governmental and proprietary—are presented. The emphasis of fund financial statements is on major governmental and enterprise funds, each displayed in a separate column.

Proprietary fund operating revenues, such as charges for services, result from exchange transactions associated with the principal activity of the fund. Exchange transactions are those in which each party receives and gives up essentially equal values. Nonoperating revenues, such as subsidies and investment earnings, result from nonexchange transactions or ancillary activities.

The District reports the following major governmental fund:

*General Fund:* This is the District's primary operating fund. It accounts for all financial resources of the general government, except those required to be accounted for in another fund.

The District reports the following major proprietary fund:

*Pine Flat Power Project Fund:* This fund accounts for the operations of the Pine Flat Power Plant on a fee-for-service basis in a manner similar to commercial enterprises.

#### NOTE 1 - ORGANIZATION AND ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### **Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting**

Government-Wide and Proprietary Fund Financial Statements: The government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus. The government-wide and proprietary fund financial statements are reported using the accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded at the time liabilities are incurred, regardless of when the related cash flows take place. Nonexchange transactions, in which the District gives (or receives) value without directly receiving (or giving) equal value in exchange, include property taxes, grants, entitlements, and donations. On an accrual basis, revenue from property taxes is recognized in the fiscal year for which the taxes are levied. Revenue from grants, entitlements, and donations is recognized in the fiscal year in which all eligibility requirements have been satisfied.

Governmental Fund Financial Statements. Governmental funds are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Under this method, revenues are recognized when measurable and available. The District considers all revenues reported in the governmental funds to be available if the revenues are collected within sixty days after year-end. Property taxes, sales taxes, franchise taxes, licenses, and interest are considered to be susceptible to accrual. Grants are recognized as revenue as soon as all eligibility requirements have been met. Expenditures are recorded when the related fund liability is incurred, except for principal and interest on general long-term debt, claims and judgments, and compensated absences, which are recognized as expenditures to the extent they have matured. General capital asset acquisitions are reported as expenditures in governmental funds. Proceeds of general long-term debt and acquisitions under capital leases are reported as other financing sources.

All business-type activities and enterprise funds of the District follow FASB Statements and Interpretations issued on or before November 30, 1989, Accounting Principles Board Opinions, and Accounting Research Bulletins, unless those pronouncements conflict with GASB pronouncements.

#### **Assets, Liabilities and Net Position**

#### **Cash and Cash Equivalents**

The District considers cash on hand, demand deposits and all highly liquid investments with original maturities of three months or fewer to be cash equivalents.

#### **Property Tax Calendar**

The District receives a share of the ad valorem property tax levied and collected by the counties in the District's service area, which is remitted to the District throughout the year. Property taxes are levied as of July 1, using a lien date of March 1, and are payable by property owners in two equal installments which are due by November 1 and February 1, respectively. The District recognizes revenues from property taxes when the revenues are earned and available. Revenues are considered available when they are collected in the reporting period or collection is expected soon enough after the period end to be used to pay liabilities of the reporting period.

#### **Use of Estimates**

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect certain reported amounts and disclosures. Accordingly, actual results could differ from those estimates.

Notes to the Basic Financial Statements

## NOTE 1 – ORGANIZATION AND ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Assets, Liabilities and Net Position (Continued)

#### **Inventories**

Inventories are valued at cost using the first-in/first-out (FIFO) method. The costs of governmental fund-type inventories are recorded as expenditures when consumed rather than when purchased.

#### **Capital Assets**

Purchased or constructed capital assets are reported at cost or estimated historical cost. Donated fixed assets are recorded at their estimated fair value at the date of donation. Self-constructed assets are recorded at the amount of direct labor and material costs incurred. The District's policy has set the capitalization threshold at \$5,000.

Capital assets are depreciated using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

Buildings and structures	30-53 years
Penstocks and intake equipment	53 years
Turbines and generators	30-35 years
Equipment	3-35 years
Roads and landscaping	15-53 years

#### Leases

At the commencement of a lease, the District initially measures the lease liability at the present value of payments expected to be made during the lease term. Subsequently, the lease liability is reduced by the principal portion of lease payments made. The leased asset is initially measured as the initial amount of the lease liability, adjusted for lease payments made at or before the lease commencement date, plus certain initial direct costs. Subsequently, the leased asset is amortized on a straight-line basis over its useful life.

Key estimates and judgments related to leases include how the District determines (1) the discount rate it uses to discount the expected lease payments to present value, (2) lease term, and (3) lease payments.

- The District uses the interest rate charged by the lessor as the discount rate. When the interest rate charged by the lessor is not provided, the District generally uses its estimated incremental borrowing rate as the discount rate for leases, which it has determined is the prime rate at the inception of the lease.
- The lease term includes the noncancellable period of the lease. Lease payments included in the measurement of the lease liability are composed of fixed payments and purchase option price that the District is reasonably certain to exercise.

The District monitors changes in circumstances that would require a remeasurement of its lease and will remeasure the lease asset and liability if certain changes occur that are expected to significantly affect the amount of the lease liability. Lease assets are reported with other capital assets and lease liabilities are reported with long- term debt on the statement of net position.

Notes to the Basic Financial Statements

## NOTE 1 – ORGANIZATION AND ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Assets, Liabilities and Net Position (Continued)

#### **Electric Generation Revenues**

The District entered into the Pine Flat Power Sale Contract (Contract) with the California Department of Water Resources (Department) in 1979. Under the provisions of the Contract, the Department is required to purchase all electric energy produced by the Pine Flat Power Plant at a rate sufficient to cover the cost of producing the energy, plus the operation and maintenance and debt service costs of the plant until the year 2037. The Contract may be extended should minimum energy deliveries, as defined, not be met.

Generally, the District is reimbursed by the Department for operation and maintenance costs of the Pine Flat Power Plant as they are incurred. The District is also reimbursed for depreciation expense on capital assets, which were financed through the issuance of revenue bonds, as the bonds mature, and for all debt service costs, including amortization of deferred bond issue costs and costs associated with bond in-substance defeasance. Reimbursements for such expenses are received in periods different from those in which the related expenses are incurred. Revenues representing reimbursement of these expenses are accrued as the related expenses are incurred and any differences between revenues accrued and reimbursements received from the Department are accounted for as an amount due to or from the Department. Amounts received from the Department under the Contract are classified as electric generation revenues.

Capital asset acquisitions subsequent to the original bond issuance are reimbursed by the Department in full at the time of acquisition.

#### **Major Customers**

All of the Pine Flat Power Project Enterprise Fund's power sales revenue is generated by power sales to the California Department of Water Resources.

#### **Compensated Absences**

The liability for compensated absences reported in the government-wide statements consists of unpaid, accumulated vacation and sick leave balances. The liability has been calculated using the vesting method, in which vacation and sick leave amounts for both employees who currently are eligible to receive termination payments and other employees who are expected to become eligible in the future to receive such payments upon termination are included.

## NOTE 1 – ORGANIZATION AND ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Assets, Liabilities and Net Position (Continued)

#### **Government-Wide Financial Statements**

In the government-wide financial statements, net positions are classified in the following categories:

Net Investment in Capital Assets – This amount consists of capital assets net of accumulated depreciation and reduced by outstanding debt that attributed to the acquisition, construction, or improvements of the assets.

Restricted Net Position – This amount is restricted by external creditors, grantors, contributors, or law or regulations of other governments.

*Unrestricted Net Position* – This amount is all net position that does not meet the definition of "net investment in capital assets" or "restricted net position".

The District considers restricted net position to have been spent first when an expenditure is incurred for purposes for which both restricted and unrestricted net position is available.

#### **Fund Financial Statements**

The governmental fund financial statements present fund balances based on classifications that comprise a hierarchy that is based primarily on the extent to which the District is bound to honor constraints on the specific purposes for which amounts in the respective governmental funds can be spent. The classification used in governmental fund financial statements are as follows.

Nonspendable – Amounts cannot be spent either because they are in nonspendable form (such as inventory or prepaid expense, and long-term loans and notes receivable) or because they are legally or contractually required to be maintained intact (such as notes receivable or principal of a permanent fund).

Restricted – Amounts with external constraints placed on the use of these resources (such as debt covenants, grantors, contributions, or laws or regulations of other governments, etc.) or imposed by law through constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.

Committed – Amounts that can be used only for specific purposes pursuant to constraints imposed by a formal action of the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors is the highest level of decision-making authority for the District. Commitments may be established, modified, or rescinded only through resolutions approved by the Board of Directors.

Assigned – Amounts that do not meet the criteria to be classified as restricted or committed but that are intended to be used for specific purposes. Under the District's adopted policy, only the Board of Directors may assign amounts for specific purposes.

Unassigned – This classification includes amounts that have not been assigned to other funds or restricted, committed or assigned to a specific purpose within the District. This classification also includes negative residual fund balance of any other governmental fund that cannot be eliminated by offsetting of assigned fund balance amount.

When an expenditure is incurred for purposes for which amounts in any of the unrestricted classifications of fund balance could be used, the District considers committed amounts to be reduced first, followed by assigned amounts and then unassigned amounts.

#### **NOTE 2 – CASH AND INVESTMENTS**

#### **Summary of Cash and Investment Balances**

The following is a reconciliation of the District's cash and investment balances as of June 30, 2023:

Cash on hand	\$	475
Bank deposits		377,955
Investments		25,758,977
Total cash and investments	\$	26,137,407
	Wi	overnment- de Statement Net Position
Cash and investments	\$	21,083,091
Restricted assets		5,054,316
Total cash and investments	\$	26,137,407

#### **Investments Authorized**

The District strives to maintain the level of investment of idle funds as near to 100% as possible and operates its pooled idle cash investments under the Prudent Investor Standard. This affords a broad spectrum of investment opportunities so long as the investment is deemed prudent and is permissible under currently effective legislation of the State of California and other imposed legal restrictions. Permitted investments are identified in Section 53635 of the Government Code of California. Criteria for selecting investments and the absolute order of priority are safety, liquidity and yield. The primary basic premise underlying the District's investment policy is to insure the safety of principal and to provide funds when needed. A high dollar yield on investments, though important, ranks third in the priority of investment strategy.

Investment maturities are selected to anticipate cash needs, thereby obviating the need for forced liquidation and the accompanying loss of interest income.

The District operates its investment program with many Federal, State, and self-imposed constraints. It does not buy stocks; it does not speculate; it does not deal in futures, options or security loan agreements. Longer-term investments (over one year) are generally limited to maturities of five years or less.

To maximize investment income, the District uses all available, economically feasible investment aids. Economic conditions and various money markets are monitored in order to assess the probable course of interest rates.

#### NOTE 2 - CASH AND INVESTMENTS (Continued)

#### **Interest Rate Risk**

Interest rate risk is the risk that changes in market interest rates will adversely affect the fair value of an investment. Normally, the longer the maturity of an investment, the greater the sensitivity of its fair value to changes in market interest rates. The District generally manages its interest rate risk by holding investments to maturity.

Information about the sensitivity of the fair values of the District's investments (including investments held by trustees) to market interest rate fluctuations is provided by the following table that shows the distribution of the District's investments by maturity or earliest call date:

		Remaining Maturi						ity (in Months)			
Investment Type		Fair Value	12 Months or Less		13 to 24 Months		25 to 60 Months		More Thank 60 Months		
State investment pool	\$	1,050,481	\$	1,050,481	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	
County investment pool		10,534,004		10,534,004		-		-		-	
Local government investment pool		257,717		257,717		-		-		-	
Held by bond trustee:											
US treasury notes		5,887,222		5,887,222		-		-		-	
Corporate bonds		3,183,111		3,183,111		-		-		-	
Money market funds	_	4,846,442		4,846,442							
Total	\$	25,758,977	\$	25,758,977	\$		\$		\$		

#### **Credit Rate Risk**

Generally, credit risk is the risk that an issuer of an investment will not fulfill its obligation to the holder of the investment. This is measured by the assignment of a rating by a nationally recognized statistical rating organization. Presented below is the actual rating as of year-end for each investment type:

		 Ratings as	of Yea	ar-End				Exempt/
Investment Type	 Amount	A+f		AAAm	AA-	 A-	BBB+	Not Rated
State investment pool	\$ 1,050,481	\$ -	\$	-	\$ -	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 1,050,481
County investment pool	10,534,004	-		-	-	-	-	10,534,004
Local government investment pool	257,717	257,717		-	-	-	-	-
Held by bond trustee:					-	-	-	
US treasury notes	5,887,222	-			-	-	-	5,887,222
Corporate bonds	3,183,111	-			1,194,610	992,061	996,440	-
Money market funds	 4,846,442	 _		4,846,442	 _	 _	 	
Total	\$ 25,758,977	\$ 257,717	\$	4,846,442	\$ 1,194,610	\$ 992,061	\$ 996,440	\$ 17,471,707

#### **Concentration of Credit Rate Risk**

The investment policy of the District contains no limitations on the amount that can be invested in any one issuer beyond that stipulated by the California Government Code. Investments in any one issuer (other than U.S. Treasury securities, mutual funds, and external investment pools) that represent 5% or more of total District investments are as follows:

				% of Total
<u>Issuer</u>	Investment Type	Repo	orted Amount	Investments
Dreyfus Government Cash Management	Money market funds	\$	4,846,442	19%

## NOTE 2 – CASH AND INVESTMENTS (Continued)

#### **Custodial Credit Risk**

Custodial credit risk for deposits is the risk that, in the event of the failure of a depository financial institution, a government will not be able to recover its deposits or will not be able to recover collateral securities that are in the possession of an outside party. The custodial credit risk for investments is the risk that, in the event of the failure of the counterparty (e.g., broker-dealer) to a transaction, a government will not be able to recover the value of its investment or collateral securities that are in the possession of another party. The California Government Code and the District's investment policy do not contain legal or policy requirements that would limit the exposure to custodial credit risk for deposits or investments, other than the following provision for deposits: The California Government Code requires that a financial institution secure deposits made by state or local governmental units by pledging securities in an undivided collateral pool held by a depository regulated under state law (unless so waived by the governmental unit). The market value of the pledged securities in the collateral pool must equal at least 110% of the total amount deposited by the public agencies.

GASB Statement No. 40 requires that the following disclosures be made with respect to custodial credit risks relating to deposits and investments:

#### **Cash Deposits**

As of June 30, 2023, the carrying amount of the District's bank deposits was \$377,948 and the respective bank balances totaled \$552,810. The Federal Depository Insurance Corporation (FDIC) insures cash balances held at financial institutions of up to \$250,000. At June 30, 2023, \$302,810 of the bank balance exceeded amounts covered by FDIC.

#### **Investment Valuation**

Investments, including derivative instruments that are not hedging derivatives, are measured at fair value on a recurring basis. Recurring fair value measurements are those that Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statements require or permit in the statement of net position at the end of each reporting period. Fair value measurements are categorized based on the valuation inputs used to measure an asset's fair value: Level 1 inputs are quoted prices in active markets for identical assets; Level 2 inputs are significant other observable inputs; Level 3 inputs are significant unobservable inputs.

Investment fair value measurements are as follows at June 30, 2023:

Investments	_	Fair Value	Level	1 Inputs	Le	vel 2 Inputs	Level 3 Inputs		
Debt securities:									
Corporate bonds	\$	3,183,111	\$	-	\$	3,183,111	\$	-	
Commercial paper		5,887,222				5,887,222			
Total investments measured by fair value		9,070,333	\$		\$	9,070,333	\$	<u>-</u>	
Investments not subject to fair value hierarchy:									
State investment pool	\$	1,050,481							
County investment pool		10,534,004							
Local government investment pool		257,717							
Money market funds		4,846,442							
Total investments	\$	25,758,977							

#### NOTE 2 - CASH AND INVESTMENTS (Continued)

#### **External Investment Pools**

The District participates in three external investment pools, as defined by Government Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 31. The Local Agency Investment Fund (LAIF), managed by the State of California Treasurer, is not registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These funds are pooled with those of other agencies in the State and invested in accordance with State guidelines. The value of the District's shares in the LAIF that may be withdrawn is determined on an amortized cost basis, which may be different from the fair value of the District's position in the pool. The District's portion of the June 30, 2023 balance was \$1,050,481. A breakdown of the investments included in the balance is not available for the balance sheet date.

The District maintains cash deposits with the Fresno County Auditor-Controller/Treasurer and voluntarily participates in the common investment pool of the County. The fair value of the District's investment in the pool is reported in the accompanying financial statements at amounts based upon the District's pro-rata share of the fair value provided by the County Treasurer for the entire portfolio. The balance available for withdrawal is based on the accounting records maintained by the County Treasurer and is recorded on the amortized cost basis. Because the District's deposits are maintained in a recognized pooled investment fund under the care of a third party and the District's share of the pool does not consist of specific, identifiable investment securities owned by the District, no disclosure of the individual deposits and investments or related custodial credit risk classifications is required. In accordance with applicable state laws, the Fresno County Treasurer may invest in derivative securities with the State of California. However, at June 30, 2023, the Fresno County Treasurer has represented that the Pooled Investment Fund contained no derivatives or other investments with similar risk profiles. The District's portion of the June 30, 2023 balance was \$10,534,004.

The District maintains cash deposits with CalTRUST and voluntarily participates in the common investment pool. The fair value of the District's investment in the pool is reported in the accompanying financial statements at amounts based upon the District's pro-rata share of the fair value provided by CalTRUST for the entire portfolio. The balance available for withdrawal is based on the accounting records maintained by CalTRUST and is recorded on the amortized cost basis. Because the District's deposits are maintained in a recognized pooled investment fund under the care of a third party and the District's share of the pool does not consist of specific, identifiable investment securities owned by the District, no disclosure of the individual deposits and investments or related custodial credit risk classifications is required. In accordance with applicable state laws, all CalTRUST accounts comply with the limits and restrictions placed on agency investments by the California Government Code; no leverage is permitted in any of the CalTRUST accounts. The District's portion of the June 30, 2023 balance was \$257,717.

#### **NOTE 3 – RECEIVABLES**

#### **Other Receivables**

Other receivables consisted of the following at June 30, 2023:

Grant receivables \$ 2,944,582 Other receivables \$ 151,490

Total other receivables \$ 3,096,072

#### **Long-Term Receivables**

There were no receivables within the general fund that were not expected to be collected within one year.

## NOTE 4 – CAPITAL ASSETS

A summary of capital asset activity for governmental activities for the year ended June 30, 2023 is as follows:

	Balance July 1, 2022			Acquisitions		Dispositions		Balance ne 30, 2023
Governmental Activities:								
Non-depreciable assets:								
Land and land rights	\$	1,461,029	\$	-	\$	-	\$	1,461,029
Kings River Channel Project costs (Non-depreciable)		2,230,667		<u> </u>				2,230,667
Total non-depreciable assets		3,691,696		<u>-</u>				3,691,696
Depreciable assets:								
Buildings and structures		352,145		-		-		352,145
Equipment		1,847,222		62,065		(33,979)		1,875,308
Kings River Channel Project costs		821,817		-		-		821,817
Right-to-use leased equipment		874,834		-		-		874,834
Total depreciable assets		3,896,018	_	62,065		(33,979)		3,924,104
Total capital assets		7,587,714		62,065		(33,979)		7,615,800
Less accumulated depreciation for:								
Buildings and structures		(319,656)		(789)		-		(320,445)
Equipment		(1,090,436)		(105,887)		33,979		(1,162,344)
Kings River Channel Project costs		(821,819)		-		-		(821,819)
Right-to-use leased equipment		(340,213)		(291,611)		<u> </u>		(631,824)
Total accumulated depreciation		(2,572,124)		(398,287)		33,979		(2,936,432)
Governmental activity capital assets, net	\$	5,015,590	\$	(336,222)	\$	_	\$	4,679,368

A summary of capital asset activity for business-type activities for the year ended June 30, 2023 is as follows:

	Balance July 1, 2022	Acquisitions	Dispositions	Balance June 30, 2023		
Business-Type Activities:						
Non-depreciable assets:						
Land and land rights	\$ 7,535	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 7,535		
Total non-depreciable assets	7,535			7,535		
Depreciable assets:						
Buildings and structures	27,268,240	173,727	-	27,441,967		
Penstocks and intake equipment	19,522,693	-	-	19,522,693		
Turbines and generators	19,659,909	-	-	19,659,909		
Equipment	10,239,912	34,967	-	10,274,879		
Roads and landscaping	370,772			370,772		
Total depreciable assets	77,061,526	208,694		77,270,220		
Total capital assets	77,069,061	208,694		77,277,755		
Less accumulated depreciation for:						
Buildings and structures	(19,575,272)	(526,421)	-	(20,101,693)		
Penstocks and intake equipment	(13,067,511)	(460,396)	-	(13,527,907)		
Turbines and generators	(18,315,876)	(131,473)	-	(18,447,349)		
Equipment	(9,438,328)	(62,916)	-	(9,501,244)		
Roads and landscaping	(266,586)	(6,995)		(273,581)		
Total accumulated depreciation	(60,663,573)	(1,188,201)		(61,851,774)		
Business-type activities capital assets, net	\$ 16,405,488	\$ (979,507)	<u>\$</u>	\$ 15,425,981		

Notes to the Basic Financial Statements

# NOTE 4 - CAPITAL ASSETS (Continued)

Depreciation and amortization expense were charged to the following functions on the statement of activities:

Governmental Activities:	
General and administrative	\$ 328,152
River maintenance	70,135
Business-Type Activities:	
Pine flat power project	 1,188,201

Total \$ 1,586,488

### NOTE 5 – DUE TO/FROM CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF WATER RESOURCES

Amounts due from the Department represent reimbursements in connection with the Contract and are collected over the life of the bond issued. The amount included in accounts receivable of the General Fund, \$3,095,969 as of June 30, 2023, represents amounts to which the District is entitled for the sale of power delivered to the Department. Amounts due to the Department from the Enterprise Fund, \$7,373,247 as of June 30, 2023, represent reimbursements to be paid to the Department for depreciation expense on capital assets, and certain other operating expenses.

# NOTE 6 – RESTRICTED ASSETS

Restricted assets are comprised of accrued interest receivable and cash deposits and short-term investments held by a trustee in different accounts aggregated by their restricted use. Such assets are restricted for the normal operation and maintenance of the Pine Flat Power Plant. The revenue bond indenture agreements limit the investment of the restricted assets to time or demand deposits of federal government obligations.

Restricted assets consist of the following at June 30, 2023:

	Ma	arket Value
General Fund Fisheries Management Program:  Cash is held in the District's general checking account and is included with the bank balances described in Note 2.	\$	207,874
Pine Flat Power Project Enterprise Fund:		
Cash is held by a trustee and is included with the investment balances		
described in Note 2.		4,846,442
Total restricted assets	\$	5,054,316

Notes to the Basic Financial Statements

### NOTE 7 – DEFERRED OUTFLOWS AND INFLOWS OF RESOURCES

In addition to assets, the statement of net position will sometimes report a separate section for deferred outflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred outflows of resources, represents a consumption of net position or fund balance that applies to a future period(s) and thus, will not be recognized as an outflow of resources (expense/expenditures) until then. The District has OPEB related items that qualify to be reported in deferred outflows of resources. The OPEB related deferred outflows of resources are described in detail in Note 16.

In addition to liabilities, the statement of net position will sometimes report a separate section for deferred inflows of resources. This separate financial statement element, deferred inflows of resources, represents an acquisition of net position or fund balance that applies to a future period(s) and so will not be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue) until that time. The District has one type of item that qualifies for reporting in this category and it is OPEB deferrals. The OPEB related deferred inflows of resources are described in detail in Note 16.

### **NOTE 8 – GENERAL FUND CERTIFICATES OF PARTICIPATION**

### **General Fund Certificates of Participation**

In June 2009, the District issued \$3,595,000 in Revenue Certificates of Participation at rates of 3.00% to 5.25%, to retire the District's short-term debt. The net proceeds of the certificates were used to retire the District's Commercial Paper Certificates, Series A (Tax-Exempt), to establish a debt service reserve fund, an acquisition fund, and pay the costs of issuance of the certificates.

In 2015 the District defeased the 2009A Certificates of Participation by placing cash in irrevocable escrow accounts held and managed by bank trustees, and invested in U.S. Treasury obligations, the principal and interest on which would provide amounts sufficient to pay the principal and interest on the defeased bonds in accordance with the schedule of remaining payments due. Accordingly, the escrow account and the defeased bonds are not included in the District's financial statements. On June 30, 2023, \$1,435,000 of certificates of participation outstanding were considered defeased.

### NOTE 9 – LEASE COMMITMENTS

The District has a lease for a piece of equipment. A summary of the governmental activities long-term lease transactions for the year ended June 30, 2023 is as follows:

Balance									Balance	Due Within
	Jun	e 30, 2022		Issued		Retired		Jur	ne 30, 2023	 One Year
Leased equipment	\$	563,450	\$		-	\$	(218,555)	\$	344,895	\$ 320,060

Notes to the Basic Financial Statements

# **NOTE 9 – LEASE COMMITMENTS** (Continued)

The following is a schedule of annual requirements to amortize long-term obligations under the equipment lease as of June 30, 2023:

Year Ending June 30		Principal		Interest
2024	\$	320,060	\$	3,211
2025		24,835		31
Total	¢	344,895	¢	3.242
iotai	۲	344,633	۲	3,242

# NOTE 10 – COMPENSATED ABSENCES

As of June 30, 2023, compensated absences payable are as follows:

1	Balance Net			Balance	Due Within				
Jun	e 30, 2022		Change	Jur	June 30, 2023		One Year		
\$	628,536	\$	60,559	\$	689,095	\$	259,012		

# NOTE 11 – INTERFUND BALANCES AND ACTIVITY

# **Due to/from Other Funds**

Due to/from other funds at June 30, 2023 consist of the following:

Due to the General Fund from the Pine Flat Power Project Enterprise Fund for overhead charges overbilled by the General Fund to the Pine Flat Fund

\$ 254,189

Total

\$ 254,189

# **Transfers to/from Other Funds**

The Pine Flat Enterprise Fund made operating transfers to the General Fund of \$1,764,244 during the year ended June 30, 2023 which consisted of power generation revenue.

# NOTE 12 – CLASSIFICATIONS OF FUND BALANCES

The details of the fund balances are presented below:

	 2023	2022
Nonspendable:		
Prepaid expenses	\$ 72,808	\$ 76,297
Total nonspendable	 72,808	 76,297
Restricted:		
Fisheries management program	 207,874	200,176
Total restricted	 207,874	 200,176
Committed:		
Revenue stabilization fund	5,000,000	 5,000,000
Total committed	 5,000,000	 5,000,000
Assigned:		
Other post-employment benefits	2,500,000	2,500,000
Capital improvements	5,000,000	5,000,000
DWR power purchase agreement risk	500,000	500,000
Compensated absences	575,000	575,000
Subsequent year's budget deficit		 11,626
Total assigned	 8,575,000	 8,586,626
Unassigned	 12,528,822	 11,296,375
Total fund balance	\$ 26,384,504	\$ 25,159,474

# Revenue Stabilization Fund

In 2015, the Board of Directors approved a resolution to establish a revenue stabilization arrangement with a deposit of \$3,150,000, which the Board of Directors increased to \$5,000,000 in 2016. The revenue stabilization funds may be spent if power generation revenue is less than \$1,050,000. If it's spent, the draw out will be the amount needed to bring the power generation revenue total to \$1,050,000. In years where power generation revenue is greater than \$1,050,000, the fund is to be replenished up to \$260,000.

### NOTE 13 – PENSION PLAN

The District provides retirement savings opportunities for all its full-time employees through: 1) a defined contribution plan administered by the District; 2) a 457 Deferred Compensation Plan (457 Plan) administered by Mission Square; and 3) a Union Pension Plan administered by the Stationary Engineers Local 39 Pension Trust Fund.

- 1) The Pension Plan is a defined contribution plan, and benefits depend solely on amounts contributed to the plan plus investment earnings. Employees are eligible to participate during the first plan quarter after the completion of six months of service and the attainment of at least 20 ½ years of age. The plan requires that participating employees contribute up to 9% of their base salary each quarter with a matching contribution by the District.
- 2) The 457 Plan is a tax-deferred defined contribution plan, and benefits depend solely on amounts contributed to the plan plus investment earnings. Employees are eligible to participate immediately in the employee contribution, but the District does not match the employee's contribution until after the completion of six months of service. There is no minimum contribution amount, but the District's match and the employee's contributions together cannot exceed the annual allowable contribution limits set forth by the IRS Code.
- 3) The combination of matching contributions by the District to the Pension Plan or the 457 Plan cannot exceed 9% of the employee's base annual salary. The District's contributions for each employee (and earnings allocated to the employee's account) are fully vested after five years of continuous service. District contributions and related plan earnings forfeited by employees who leave employment prior to being fully vested are used to reduce the District's current period contribution requirement.
- 4) The Union Pension Plan became available to represented Flood Maintenance Unit Employees on July 1, 2006. The District contributes \$2.09 per hour for all straight-time hours worked or paid for during the year ended June 30, 2023. The Flood Maintenance Unit employees agreed to voluntarily decline participation in the defined contribution plan. Represented Flood Maintenance Unit employees may contribute to the 457 Plan subject to the contribution limits set forth by the IRS Code, but there is no employer match of contributions from represented Flood Maintenance Unit employees.

The District's total payroll for the year ended June 30, 2023 was approximately \$4,447,983. The District's matching contributions to the plans were calculated using the base salaries of participating employees, which aggregated approximately \$4,216,229 for the year ended June 30, 2023. For the year ended June 30, 2023, employee contributions totaled \$338,674 and the District recognized pension expense of \$287,151, which comprise of contributions made by the District to the Plan.

# NOTE 14 – JOINT POWERS INSURANCE AUTHORITY

The District is a member of the Association of California Water Agencies – Joint Powers Insurance Authority (ACWA/JPIA) whose members have pooled funds to self-insure for general liability, property claims and workers' compensation claims. Insurance premiums are based on the District's respective payroll and loss history or insured values. Retrospective premium adjustments are determined by the ACWA/JPIA based on the cost of claims against a member during applicable policy years.

# NOTE 14 – JOINT POWERS INSURANCE AUTHORITY (Continued)

As of September 30, 2022, the ACWA/JPIA reported assets totaling \$246,615,214. The ACWA/JPIA financial statements were audited by other auditors, whose report dated March 22, 2023, expressed an unmodified opinion on those statements. Separate financial statements are available from the ACWA/JPIA. A summary of those financial statements as of September 30, 2022, and for the year then ended is as follows:

Total assets Deferred outflows Total liabilities Deferred inflows	\$	246,615,214 6,108,562 (137,126,606) (2,813,249)
Net position	<u>\$</u>	112,783,921
Revenues Expenses	\$	214,120,815 (251,147,426)
Change in net position	\$	(37,026,611)

The District has coverage against claims up to a limit of \$60 million for comprehensive general, auto liability, and public officials' liability. Should the District discontinue its participation in ACWA/JPIA, the District could be liable for additional premiums for certain periods in the event ACWA/JPIA becomes underfunded.

Additionally, the District has separate policies with different carriers with per occurrence limits of insurance for Pine Flat of \$212 million.

### NOTE 15 – COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

In 1999, the District entered into an agreement with the Kings River Water Association (KRWA) and the California Department of Fish and Game (CDFG) to provide funds to design, install, operate and maintain selected physical improvements to the Kings River below the Pine Flat Dam, which will enhance fish and wildlife resources. The agreement required the District and KRWA to collectively provide \$100,000 per year for ten years commencing in May of 1999. CDFG contributed \$700,000 over the same ten-year period.

On June 26, 2009, the District and KRWA signed a ten-year extension of the agreement with CDFG under terms similar to the original agreement. The District and KRWA agreed to extend the funding obligation of \$100,000 per year through May 2019. The District, KRWA and CDFG have now agreed to a third ten-year agreement that maintains the program's planning and improvement development work while continuing a doubling of minimum river releases, a reservoir temperature control pool of 100,000 acre-feet (10% of Pine flat Lake's capacity) and financial support from the partnering agencies. The District and KRWA have agreed to extend the funding obligation of \$100,000 per year through May 2029. The District's unspent funds related to this program as of June 30, 2023 were \$207,874.

### NOTE 16 - POST-RETIREMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS

#### Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB)

For purposes of measuring the net OPEB liability, deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB, and OPEB expense, information about the fiduciary net position of the District's plan (OPEB Plan) and additions to/deductions from the OPEB Plan's fiduciary net position have been determined by an independent actuary. For this purpose, benefit payments are recognized when currently due and payable in accordance with the benefit terms. Investments are reported at fair value. As of June 30, 2023, there is no balance in the Plan Fiduciary Net Position.

Generally accepted accounting principles require that the reported results must pertain to liability and asset information within certain defined timeframes. For this report, the following timeframes are used:

Valuation DateJuly 1, 2021Reporting PeriodJuly 1, 2022 to June 30, 2023Measurement PeriodJuly 1, 2021 to June 30, 2022

#### **Plan Description**

Plan Description. The Kings River Conservation District Retired Employees Healthcare Plan is a single employer defined benefit healthcare plan administered by the District. The District provides medical, dental, and vision insurance benefits to eligible retirees, their spouses and dependents. To earn this benefit, employees must have reached the age of sixty years with ten years of service to the District; or have reached the age of fifty-five years with twenty-five years of service and become permanently disabled. The District also provides benefits for directors who had taken office prior to January 1, 1995 and completed twelve years of service. The District provides coverage for surviving family members of an enrollee who dies while covered under the plan. Coverage for the enrolled family members then continues until any one of a specific set of circumstances occurs. There are no assets accumulated in a trust that meets all of the criteria in GASB Statement No. 75, paragraph 4. The Retiree Health Plan does not issue a financial report.

Funding Policy. The contribution requirements of plan members and the District are established and may be amended by the Board of Directors. The required contribution is based on projected pay-as-you-go financing requirements. For fiscal year 2023, the District contributed \$103,780 to the plan, the entire amount for current premiums. Plan members receiving benefits contributed \$29,300, or approximately 28% of the total premiums, through their required contribution of one-half of the dependent cost for health insurance coverage. Dental and vision insurance benefits are 100% paid by the District for retirees and their dependents.

Annual OPEB Cost and Net OPEB Obligation. The District's annual other postemployment benefit (OPEB) cost (expense) is calculated based on the entry age normal (EAN) cost method. Under the Entry Age Normal cost method, the Normal Cost for each participant is determined as a level percent of payroll throughout the participant's working career. Accrued Liability for active employees is the portion of benefit liability attributed to service years to date. Normal Cost is the amount of benefit liability attributed to the current employment year. Normal Cost for retired employees is zero.

The projection of future benefit payments for an ongoing plan involves estimates of the value of reported amounts and assumptions about the probability of occurrence of events far into the future. Examples include assumptions about future employment, mortality, and the healthcare cost trend. Amounts determined regarding the funded status of the plan and the annual required contributions of the employer are subject to continual revision as actual results are compared with past expectations and new estimates are made about the future.

Notes to the Basic Financial Statements

### NOTE 16 – POST-RETIREMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS (Continued)

### Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) (Continued)

#### **Employees Covered**

As of the June 30, 2022 measurement date, the following current and former employees were covered by the benefit terms under the Healthcare Plan:

Active employees	45
Inactive employees or beneficiaries currently receiving benefit payments	19
Inactive employees entitled to but not yet receiving benefit payments	
	64
Total	64

#### Contributions

The District's policy, as stated in the employee handbook, allows District employees to participate in the Plan. The contributions made are based on the District's policy. For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the District's cash contributions were \$103,780 in payments to the Plan as the District is on the pay-as-you-go basis.

### **Net OPEB Liability**

The District's net OPEB liability was measured as of June 30, 2022 and the total OPEB liability used to calculate the net OPEB liability was determined by an actuarial valuation dated July 1, 2021 that was rolled forward to determine the June 30, 2023 total OPEB liability, based on the following actuarial methods and assumptions below:

Methods and Assumptions. Projections of benefits for financial reporting purposes are based on the substantive plan (the plan as understood by the employer and plan members) and include the types of benefits provided at the time of each valuation and the historical pattern of sharing of benefit costs between the employer and plan members to that point. The methods and assumptions used include techniques that are designed to reduce the effects of short-term volatility in actuarial accrued liabilities and the actuarial value of assets, consistent with the long-term perspective of the calculations. Actuarial assumptions come in part from the professional judgment of the Actuary, working within the scope of GASB Statement No. 75, Accounting and Financial Reporting by Employers for Postemployment Benefits Other Than Pensions.

The following simplifying assumptions were made:

Retirement age for active employees—Based on the historical average retirement age, the District employees were assumed to retire at age 70 and the Pine Flat Power Plant employees were assumed to retire at age 63.

Marital status—Percent of married members at the calculation date was assumed to be 80% and continue throughout retirement.

Mortality—Life expectancies were based on the most recent study for CalPERS members.

*Turnover*—Non-group-specific age-based turnover data from GASB Statement No. 75 was used as the basis for assigning active members a probability of remaining employed until the assumed retirement age and for developing an expected future working lifetime assumption for purposes of allocating to periods the present value of total benefits to be paid.

# NOTE 16 – POST RETIREMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS (Continued)

# Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) (Continued)

Medical cost trend rate—A rate of 5.20% was used for 2022 through 2034. A rate of 5.00% will be used for 2035 through 2049 and will decrease to an ultimate rate of 4.5% in 2050 through 2064. A rate of 4% will be used for 2065 and later years.

Health insurance premiums—2022 health insurance premiums for retirees were used as the basis for calculation of the present value of total benefits to be paid.

Inflation rate—The inflation rate of 2.5% is based on the estimate for the Plan's long-time horizon.

Payroll growth rate—The expected long-term payroll growth rate was assumed to be 3% annually.

*Discount rate*—Based on the historical and expected returns of the District's short-term investment portfolio, a discount rate of 3.69% was used.

#### **Discount Rate**

The discount rate used to measure the total OPEB liability was 3.69 percent. The projection of cash flows used to determine the discount rate assumed that District contributions will be made at rates equal to the actuarially determined contribution rates. Based on those assumptions, the OPEB plan's fiduciary net position was projected to be available to make all projected OPEB payments for current active and inactive employees and beneficiaries.

#### **Changes in the OPEB Liability**

The changes in the net OPEB liability for the Healthcare Plan are as follows:

	Increase (Decrease)							
	Total			Plan		Net		
		OPEB		Fiduciary		OPEB		
		Liability	N	et Position	Lia	bility/Asset		
		(a)		(b)	(c	c) = (a) - (b)		
Balance at June 30, 2022								
(Measurement Date June 30, 2021)	\$	9,754,481	\$	-	\$	9,754,481		
Changes recognized for the measurement period:								
Service cost		723,240		-		723,240		
Interest		199,238		-		199,238		
Changes of assumptions		(2,558,448)		-		(2,558,448)		
Contributions-employer		-		202,480		(202,480)		
Benefit payments		(202,480)		(202,480)				
Net Changes		(1,838,450)		<u>-</u>		(1,838,450)		
Balance at June 30, 2023								
(Measurement Date June 30, 2022)	\$	7,916,031	\$		\$	7,916,031		

# NOTE 16 – POST RETIREMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS (Continued)

### Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) (Continued)

### Sensitivity of the Net OPEB Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate

The sensitivity analysis of the District regarding the net OPEB liability of the District if it were calculated using a discount rate that is one percentage point lower (2.69 percent) or one percentage point higher (4.69 percent) than the current rate, for measurement period ended June 30, 2022 is presented below:

	19	% Decrease	Discount Rate		2	1% Increase
		(2.69%)	(3.69%)		(4.69%)	
Net OPEB Liability (Asset)	\$	9,238,663	\$	7,916,031	\$	6,845,447

### Sensitivity of the Net OPEB Liability to Changes in the Health Care Cost Trend Rates

The sensitivity analysis of the net OPEB liability of the District if it were calculated using health care cost trend rates that are one percentage point lower (4.20%) or one percentage point higher (6.20%) than the current rate, for measurement period ended June 30, 2022 is presented below:

	19	% Decrease	Trend Rate	1% Increase		
	(4.20%) (5.20%)		(6.20%)			
Net OPEB Liability (Asset)	\$	6,604,237	\$ 7,916,031	\$	9,620,572	

### **OPEB Plan Fiduciary Net Position**

The District is on the pay-as-you-go financing requirements, so the Plan Fiduciary Net Position represents the 2022 Employer Contributions offset by the Benefit Payments, which nets to a \$0 balance.

### **OPEB Expense and Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources Related to OPEB**

For the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the District recognized net OPEB expense of \$476,760 (\$922,478 of Service Costs and Interest expenses, offset by the current year amortization amount of Changes of assumptions of \$445,718). As of the fiscal year ended June 30, 2023, the District reported deferred inflows and outflows of resources related to OPEB from the following sources:

	Deferred Outflows			Deferred Inflows
	of	Resources	of Resources	
OPEB contributions subsequent to measurement date	\$	139,908	\$	-
Changes of assumptions		1,995,068		(2,539,597)
Difference between expected and actual experience				(2,479,873)
Total	\$	2,134,976	\$	(5,019,470)

# NOTE 16 – POST RETIREMENT BENEFITS OTHER THAN PENSIONS (Continued)

Other Post-Employment Benefits (OPEB) (Continued)

# **OPEB Expense and Deferred Outflows/Inflows of Resources Related to OPEB** (Continued)

The \$139,908 reported as deferred outflows of resources related to contributions subsequent to the June 30, 2022 measurement date will be recognized as a reduction of the net OPEB liability during the fiscal year ended June 30, 2024. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to OPEB will be recognized as expense as follows:

	Deferred				
Fiscal Year	Outflows/(Inflow				
Ending June 30:	of	Resources			
2024	\$	(445,718)			
2025		(445,718)			
2026		(400,891)			
2027		(350,339)			
2028		(188,242)			
Thereafter		(1,193,494)			
Total	\$	(3,024,402)			

# **NOTE 17 – RECLASSIFICATION**

Certain reclassifications were made to the 2022 financial statements in order to conform to the presentation shown. The reclassifications had no effect on the District's net position at June 30, 2022.

REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION

Budgetary Comparison Schedule – General Fund

				Variance Mark				
	Original Budget	Final Budget	Actual Amounts	Variance With Final Budget				
Revenues:			7					
Property taxes	\$ 1,360,000	\$ 1,360,000	\$ 1,529,313	\$ 169.313				
Investment earnings	363,638	363,638	660,914	297,276				
Grants revenue	3,760,000	3,760,000	1,612,544	(2,147,456)				
Charges for services	1,573,750	1,573,750	1,285,643	(288,107)				
General and administrative charges to Enterprise Funds	2,277,408	2,277,408	2,163,727	(113,681)				
Other	337,123	337,123	355,814	18,691				
Total revenues	9,671,919	9,671,919	7,607,955	(2,063,964)				
Expenditures:								
Current:								
Salaries and wages	2,530,291	2,530,291	2,654,044	(123,753)				
Directors' fees	42,000	42,000	41,632	368				
Payroll taxes and benefits	1,254,590	1,254,590	1,139,230	115,360				
Pension plan	331,682	331,682	287,151	44,531				
Legal fees	143,500	143,500	52,662	90,838				
Accounting services	35,000	35,000	33,000	2,000				
Other services	940,480	940,480	638,187	302,293				
Engineering services	104,000	104,000	99,529	4,471				
Weather modification	402,802	402,802	333,651	69,151				
Insurance	204,201	204,201	172,278	31,923				
Maintenance of structures	2,172,486	2,172,486	1,658,106	514,380				
Maintenance of equipment	120,483	120,483	163,427	(42,944)				
Office expense	337,605	337,605	210,291	127,314				
Rents and leases	144,140	144,140	115,885	28,255				
Transportation and travel	226,650	226,650	171,151	55,499				
Contributions to other agencies	492,670	492,670	14,570	478,100				
Miscellaneous	132,095	132,095	76,507	55,588				
Capital outlay	104,100	104,100	62,065	42,035				
Debt Service:	10 1,100	20.,200	02,003	.2,000				
Principal	474,818	474,818	212,698	262,120				
Interest expense		,010	11,105	(11,105)				
Total expenditures	10,193,593	10,193,593	8,147,169	2,046,424				
Excess (deficiency) of revenues over (under) expenditures	(521,674)	(521,674)	(539,214)	(17,540)				
Other financing sources (uses):								
Transfers in from Enterprise Funds			1,764,244	1,764,244				
•	_	_	1,704,244	1,704,244				
Insurance proceeds								
Total other financing sources (uses)	<u>-</u>		1,764,244	1,764,244				
Net change in fund balance	\$ (521,674)	\$ (521,674)	1,225,030	\$ 1,746,704				
Fund balance - beginning			25,159,474					
Fund balance - ending			\$ 26,384,504					

Notes to the Budgetary Comparison Schedule – General Fund

# **NOTE 1 – BUDGETARY INFORMATION**

An annual non-appropriated budget, which establishes the total spending authority for the General Fund, is adopted by the Board just prior to the beginning of the District's fiscal year. Budgetary control is exercised at the fund level. The Board may authorize amendments to the budget during the year as deemed necessary. Budgeted amounts are reported as amended.

The budgetary basis of accounting is consistent with generally accepted accounting principles applicable to the District's financial statements.

# NOTE 2 – EXCESS EXPENDITURES OVER APPROPRIATIONS

As of June 30, 2023, expenditures exceeded appropriations in the following categories:

		Excess
Appropriations Category		penditures
General Fund:		
Current:		
Salaries and wages	\$	123,753
Maintenance of equipment		42,944
Debt Service:		
Interest expense		11,105

Required Supplementary Information Schedule of Changes in the Net OPEB Liability and Related Ratios Last Ten Fiscal Years\*

	For the Measurement Period Ended June 30:		2022	 2021	 2020		2019		2018		2017
Total OPEB Liability											
Service Cost		\$	723,240	\$ 651,178	\$ 405,727	\$	399,888	\$	438,554	\$	438,554
Interest on the tot	al OPEB liability		199,238	245,468	289,719		325,461		272,704		271,290
Actual and expecte	ed experience difference		-	(1,485,527)	-		(2,607,662)		-		-
Changes in assump	ptions		(2,558,448)	(18,881)	2,070,323		1,310,890		(718,189)		-
Changes in benefit	terms		-	-	-		-		-		-
Benefit payments			(202,480)	 (186,482)	 (178,080)	_	(116,576)	_	(112,328)	_	(84,168)
	Net Changes in total OPEB liability		(1,838,450)	(794,244)	2,587,689		(687,999)		(119,259)		625,676
	Total OPEB liability - beginning		9,754,481	 10,548,725	 7,961,036		8,649,035	_	8,768,294		8,142,618
	Total OPEB liability - ending (a)	\$	7,916,031	\$ 9,754,481	\$ 10,548,725	\$	7,961,036	\$	8,649,035	\$	8,768,294
Plan Fiduciary Net Position Contribution - employer Net investment income Benefit payments Administrative expense		\$	202,480 - (202,480)	186,482 - (186,482)	\$ 178,080 - (178,080)	\$	116,576 - (116,576)	\$	112,328 - (112,328)	\$	84,168 - (84,168)
	Net change in plan fiduciary net position		-	 -	_		_		_		-
	Plan fiduciary net position - beginning		-	-	-		-		-		_
	Plan fiduciary net position - ending (b)	\$		\$ <u>-</u>	\$ 	\$		\$		\$	<u>-</u>
	Net OPEB liability - ending (a) - (b)	<u>\$</u>	7,916,031	\$ 9,754,481	\$ 10,548,725	\$	7,961,036	<u>\$</u>	8,649,035	\$	8,768,294
Covered employee	liability as a percentage of covered-employee payroll		0.00% 4,304,872 183.89% 6/30/2022	0.00% 4,142,143 235.49% 6/30/2021	0.00% 3,979,755 265.06% 6/30/2020		0.00% 3,986,678 199.69% 6/30/2019		0.00% 3,844,456 224.97% 6/30/2018		0.00% 3,751,340 233.74% 6/30/2017

#### Notes to Schedule:

The Notes to Required Supplementary Information (RSI) are integral to the above schedules.

Changes of assumptions : None

<sup>\*</sup> Schedule is intended to show information for ten years. Additional information will be displayed as it becomes available.

**Required Supplementary Information** 

Schedule of Other Postemployment Benefits Contributions

Last Ten Fiscal Years\*

Percent married

Mortality

cal Year Ended June 30		2023	2022	2021	2020	2019	2018
Actuarially Determined Contribution (ADC) Contributions in relation to the ADC	\$	103,780 \$ 103,780	128,946 128,946	\$ 155,402 155,402	\$ 145,080 145,080	\$ 85,586 85,586	\$ 81,338 81,338
Contribution deficiency (excess)	\$	- \$	-	\$ _	\$ 	\$ _	\$ _
Covered-employee payroll		4,304,872	4,142,143	\$ 3,979,755	\$ 3,986,678	\$ 3,844,456	\$ 3,751,340
Contributions as a percentage of covered-employee payroll		2.41%	3.11%	3.90%	3.64%	2.23%	2.17%

#### Notes to the Required Supplementary Information - Schedule of Other Postemployment Benefits

#### Methods of assumptions used to determine contributions:

Actuarial cost method Entry age normal Discount rate 3.69% Inflation 2.50% Payroll growth 3.00% 5.20% for 2022-2034; Healthcare cost-trend rates 5.00% for 2035-2049; 4.50% for 2050-2064; and 4.00% for 2065 and later years 65.5 Retirement age

80%

2021 CalPERS Experience Study

<sup>\*</sup> Schedule is intended to show information for ten years. Additional information will be displayed as it becomes available.